HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, MAY 26, 2020 - 7:30 P.M.

VIA ZOOM
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:30 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Gordon C. Andrews present remotely (via phones and computers).  
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those listening to tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

Moved by Andrews and second by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the agenda for Tuesday, May 26, 2020.
MINUTES

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to approve the following Selectmen Minutes:


Regular Session – May 8, 2020
Regular Session – May 12, 2020

Executive Session – May 12, 2020

AFFIRMED WARRANT & COMMITMENTS

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrant and commitments:
	Vendor warrant                                                                  
	#103
	$ 187,977.87 

	Ambulance Commitment

  from 5/4/20 – 5/10/20
	for
	$   28,728.39

	Ambulance Commitment

  from 5/11/20 – 5/17/20
	for
	$  14,941.20


APPROVED WARRANTS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants:

	Payroll Warrant
	#104
	$    382,642.57

	Vendor Warrant
	#105
	$ 1,953,584.81


APPROVED BILLS

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bill:

	Harry B. Harding & Son, Inc. (printing/2019 Town Report) …...
	$ 3,313.60     
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GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
T. P. Elliot-Smith

There was a moment of silence for the Former Town Moderator T. P. Elliot-Smith who passed away earlier this month. 
Cranberry Drive Sidewalk

Seelig is waiting to hear back from Highway Surveyor with an updated estimate by an engineer.  The Board could recommend that the Highway Surveyor spend the necessary money ($13,000) for survey work, drafting & design, and bidding, to have the engineer develop the plan/specifications for the work as a first step, and then it would be $120,000 for the actual work – the decision is up to the Highway Surveyor.  Garron asked if there have been any injuries and Seelig said that is he not aware of any only that it is an inconvenience having to walk on the shoulder of the road.  Millias said in a perfect world it would be great to have the work done but then there is the issue of the roads – someone is not going to be happy.  Andrews sees the need but not at this time.  Ryan Morgan, a Cranberry Drive resident, asked if the town has a five year plan and Seelig stated that there are capital projects that are approved at Town Meeting but they are not for roads and that Hayward has his own source of money and would make his lists and use those funds for the item on the list.  Garron knows Hayward is trying to get the roads done and he has no problem having an engineer look at it.  Millias said that there are so many roads that are in need of work and now with the COVID issue he is not ready to jump into anything until he hears from Hayward.  He also mentioned that Hayward has talked about crosswalks.  

Morgan said that it seems that there is a six million dollar wish list and understands that it I going to take some time and asked if there was any document that can show what some of the items are for the long term plan.  He knows that streetlights and crosswalks are also things other residents want and he wanted to know how they can get their item on the wish list.   

Garron said the BOS knows the importance of the sidewalk and that is why he asked has anyone been hurt because that would be an emergency to have it done but the roads here in town do need a lot of work done on them.  

Millias is not ready to make a recommendation on this right now and would need to speak with Highway Surveyor not to mention we do not know what we are going to have for funds.  He knows they spent some time discussing the crosswalks as we had an incident of an injury there.  
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted table this until such time they talk with the Highway Surveyor to see what his plans are.   

Hayward was in the listening audience and said his priority is the roads.  He understands they want a sidewalk, but the roads are in bad shape.  Andrews asked what the cost is to do the roads and Hayward said a million dollars for each mile.   

Gallant asked if there was any advice to the residents to get this on the priority list so they know they have been heard and Hayward said if the Complete Streets Program comes through he would like to do a sidewalk and a bike path along that stretch.  Seelig added that the residents could submit a petition Article for Town Meeting signed by ten residents.  

Stephen Adams, a Cranberry Drive resident, understands that there is an issue, but the focus should not be on the money.  He is on this stretch of the road everyday – the neighborhood is thirty years old and the town still does not have the money to do the sidewalk.  Route 106 is a very dangerous road – someone is going to get hurt – a patch of pavement would be just fine.  He added that there are small children in the neighborhood who soon will be riding their bikes along there.  Seelig explained the process of submitting a petition Article and said he will send him the petition form. 
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Millias said that the Traffic Safety committee (which he is on) talked about the sidewalk, but they decided on a crosswalk but in the end, it comes down to the money and it is Hayward’s call.  

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to table this discussion until such time they have a better position on it.  
Policy - Sale of Cemetery Lots

Cemetery Superintendent, Steve Hayward, as, has been in conversation with someone whose family has lots at the cemetery and wishes to sell them.  Hayward was in attendance at tonight’s meeting and said that he has spoken to the person and explained that he can only sell them for what his mom had paid for them not for $1,000.  On a side not he informed the BOS that the cremation garden is just about done.  
Aldana Road Properties

Joan Pierce wrote to ask if any progress has been made about transferring Plymouth County’s interest in the two parcels to the Town.  Unfortunately, the County Administrator has been out on extended leave and given COVID and now CARES Act aid, Seelig does not think that anyone there has picked up the ball.  He has sent a note to the County about whether there is anyone there who can arrange the deed signing (deed language has been approved) and then the transfer of funds from the Town to the County.  She also repeated her request that the Board send a letter of support for Fish and Game’s request for federal funding for Fish and Game’s programs as much of the money is used for maintenance of its properties, not just acquisition. Lastly, she brought up F & G’s work on the Katzenburger property on Elm Street.  Millias said the organization has a lot to be desired and likes Pierce but past experience has left a sour note with him.  Andrews feels the same. 
Moved by Andrews and second by Millias, the Board unanimously voted not to send a letter of support for Fish and Game’s request for federal funding for Fish and Game’s programs.
4 Upton Street – Building Demolition & Bidding Status

One Invitation for Bids ran more than 350 pages so Seelig is going to try to find a simpler one (fewer than 100 pages).  He has asked Scott Materna for a recommendation for a locksmith to re-key the locks to provide access to prospective bidders when the Town goes out to bid.

FY2021 1/12 Budget

As of now, Seelig does not know anyone on the Board of Selectmen or Finance Committee who wants to hold the Annual Town Meeting on its official date of June 15th.  If the meeting is not held in June the Town, through the Board of Selectmen will need to approve a “1/12” budget.
The steps to do so are:

a) Town Moderator recesses the meeting(s) until a date certain not more than 30 days from June 15th .  Seelig is recommending Saturday, July 11th  as it would provide options for holding the meeting inside or outside.  If the Governor has not lifted the state of emergency and the consensus is to continue the meeting until later in the summer, that can be done.  The Town Moderator, Dennis Carman and Town Counsel Larry Mayo, have been contacted and Carman appears receptive to the idea of recessing the meeting.

b) Develop the 1/12 budget and Seelig recommends that the Board of Selectmen use the current Article 4 (operating budget) recommended by the Finance Committee, and ask department heads to develop a schedule for how much money will be spent each month for Fiscal Year 2021 using the amount recommended by the Finance Committee.  
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Departments will need to know that the amount recommended by the Finance Committee is not necessarily the amount that will be approved by Town Meeting later this year.  Set a deadline for this either tied to the Board’s next regular meeting on June 9th  or a date next week.

c) Board approves 1/12 budget during a BOS meeting of which the clerk of the Board needs to certify that the vote by the Board was properly taken.

d) Submit request electronically via the DLS’ Gateway portal to DLS/DOR.
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted that Department Heads must submit their 1/12 budgets by June 4th.
Silver Lake Graduation – Banners & Parade

Coleen Burgess is working on a banner for the Town Hall Green and if the Board has any concerns about the size, please let Seelig know.  The official graduation is scheduled for August 7, 2020 at 6:00 PM per Principal Gill.  Per DESE, outdoor graduations with all types of stipulations will be allowed starting in mid-July.

Town Meeting 2020

Assuming that the June 15th date is recessed to July, a meeting then could be done indoors or outdoors.  Both options present logistical challenges with the indoor meeting providing greater potential health problems than having one outdoors.  Some South communities are now planning outdoor meetings and Halifax can learn from those examples.
Outdoor potential problems – amount of space needed, public address systems, sanitary facilities, vision problem for moderator, stage needed, cordoning off but also setting up entrances and exits, access for individuals with disabilities, rain date.
Indoor potential problems – amount of space needed (not easy to expand), communications if using multiple rooms, stricter health protocols and overall concerns about that number of individuals in an enclosed environment.
All this should be discussed with the Town Clerk, Town Moderator, Town Counsel and the  Finance Committee.

Some communities are moving ahead with a town meeting in June despite any possible difficulties.

Large Outdoor Event Status – Mudfest & Fieldstone Farms
Seelig does not think the Mudfest event will happen for the projected date of June 14th .  large events might be in Phase 3.  He will contact Clawson about his events.   Garron stated this make sense if the 10 minimum is not lifted, he does not see that the events can happen.  
Town Election June 20, 2020 

The Town Clerk and Seelig wrote up a press release with information about registering to vote for the June 20th  election, requesting a mail-in ballot, voting by mail and voting in person.  Social distancing and hygiene protocols will be in place for in-person voting. 

Recycling Center – Soft Opening

Susan Johnston informed Seelig that everything went well on Wednesday, May 20th.  The Center will be open again on Wednesday, May 27th and then on Saturday, May 30th.  Residents are reminded that payment is by check only, no cash.
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Abandoned Vehicles – 92 Lingan Street

The car is gone and Seelig still needs to issue an IFB for the boat.

Trash Complaints – 37 & 39 Buttonwood Road

The trash has been removed.

Abandoned Vehicle – Plymouth Street – Ricard Harrison 

Seelig has written up a “parking ticket” for Mr. Harrison, which will be sent out. 
Chapter 40B – Country Club Estates 

Seelig is not sure if ZBA will try to hold the public hearing scheduled for June 17th at 7 p.m. via Zoom, in-person (assuming that gatherings of more than 10 are allowed) or postpone it again. 

Andrews v. Halifax – First Appeal 

No new information.

Andrews v. Halifax – Second Appeal 

Amanda’s Estates moved to dismiss several of the Counts. 

Andrew’s Appeal - Bldg. Inspector’s Decision Request to Revoke Amanda’s Estates Bldg. Permits

The appeal to ZBA may occur.

Andrew’s Appeal  - Issuance of Amanda’s Estates Building Permits

The appeal is to be heard by the ZBA on June 1st at 7:15 p.m.
Amanda’s Estates – Application for wellhead protection Special Permit w/Planning Board

Hearing will be June 18th. 

Harbor to Bay bike ride – September 26, 2020

This event is no longer happening.

Vacation Carryover Request – Thomas Schindler

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to allow Thomas Schindler of the Building maintenance Department to carryover 12.5  hours vacation leave from FY2020 to FY2021.
Appointments - Old Colony Elder Services Representative & Alternate
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously appointed Susan Lawless as the Representative and Judy Rakutis as the Alternate, for the Town of Halifax to the Old Colony Elder Services, both terms to expire June 30, 2021. 

Policy for Laptops for Individual Boards & Committees

The Planning Board had requested a laptop but Seelig was concerned about how it would be used. At its meeting on May 21st , the Planning Board indicated that it would not be for personal use but for the office itself so that it could be used with a projector and screen to show plans, etc. Given that stipulation, Seelig did not see the need for an additional policy.
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Policy for Zoom (or like) Subscriptions for Individual Boards & Committees

The Planning Board had discussed this at its meeting on May 21st . The members were concerned about any situations for which the normal “hosts” were not available. They are aware about other meeting applications.  No action was requested by the Board.

Internet Speeds for Town Hall

Seelig checked with OpenCape/CapeNet, but their pricing was not affordable by the Town.  He has asked Cesar to update the bandwidth at Town Hall to 1GB with the hope that this will work.  The cost for this will be about another $50 or so per month.  Andrews did some research and said that we could have two modems with 1 GB each should this not work.   
Appointment of Police Officers - Agents of the Halifax Board of Health

The work has been completed and the officers have been appointed.
Marilyn’s Landing – Update on Filling of Land on the Parcel 
The soils that are being brought in to fill the gap between the two old landfills is the same type that was previously brought in.  MacDonald’s Industries/Marilyn’s Landing understands that bringing in fill that has higher levels of contaminants will require additional approvals. Millias asked if they gave them approval and Seelig said no for the work they are doing they do not need approval.  Gordon then asked if there is any testing that can be done to make sure and Seelig said he can ask DEP.  
Memorial Day 2020 

The VFW was able to observe social distancing at its low-key observance of Memorial Day.  The bagpiper, who is usually booked for Memorial Day each year on Cape Cod, played for about 25-30 minutes.  There were about 25 people present and many motorists slowed down as they passed by on Plymouth Street.

Plymouth County – CARES Act Funding & /Distribution

Seelig is waiting for more information from the County about eligibility for funding, how decisions are made about funding given that this is a reimbursement grant not an upfront grant, and other matters.  It is interesting that FEMA will only compensate for overtime work but the town may be able to get funding for straight time wages for public safety and possible public health employees.  This will not be a replacement for loss in revenue but eventually go into free cash, which will not will not be used for operating expenses because it is going to be a one-time thing.  All this depends on what the county comes back as to what is eligible and what is not.  He is getting more information about eligible sources of money for schools, small businesses and municipalities are eligible for – the money is out there it is just a matter of getting it.  
Recycling Costs – Letter to State

This letter is regarding the recycling costs and revenues with the Material Recovery Facilities. The letter has been signed by the BOS and just needs to be sent out.  
State IT Bond Bill

Senator Brady’s office called on Tuesday asking if there were any projects that Senator Brady might be able to include in an IT Bond Bill that is being prepared in the legislature. Seelig recommended following:

· 30 laptops that could be used for remote access/work from home - $45,000 (?)

· E-permitting system - $50,000 (?)

· Document retrieval system - $50,000 (?)
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Cesar agreed with the above.  The BOS was asked if they wanted to add anything.  Garron asked if there was anything on the Senior Center and Seelig said no that it is just IT stuff.  Andrews suggested hardware for scanning on the document retrieval system.  
Pope’s Tavern Roof Project

Jon Lemieux estimated that developing bid specifications would cost $7,500 although the Town would be charged only for the work that Vertex actually did.  The more worked completed by the architect, the less work by Vertex.

Monponsett Pond Closed Signs
Scott Materna suggested getting more prominent “CLOSED” signs that are red in color with a note to see the web site for more information.  Garron thought it was a great idea and Millias said to check it out.  
Marijuana – Bud’s Goods

Bud’s Goods has submitted its application to the Cannabis Control Commission.  The Town has 60 days (starting on May 21st) to respond to the application. Seelig is recommending the following: 
· putting this on the agenda for the meeting on June 9th   
· possibly holding a public forum (even via Zoom) on June 23rd 
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to have Bud’s Goods placed on the agenda for June 9th.  

Reappointments - Plymouth County Advisory Board

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously appointed Troy Garron as the Representative and Thomas Millias as the Alternate on the Plymouth County Advisory Board for the Fiscal Year July 1, 2020 to June 30, 2021.
Boy Scout Bottle Drive

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved a request from the Halifax Boy Scouts for use of the Town Green on Saturday, July 11th from 9 a.m. to 12:00 p.m., for the Boy Scout Troop 39 bottle drive, providing that you will be able to hold this event during the COVID-19 pandemic. 

Annual Appointment List

McSherry handed out the annual appointment list to the Board and asked that they review it and if there is anyone, they wish to discuss at a future meeting to let her know.
Meeting with Planning Board

The Planning Board invited the Board of Selectmen to the Planning Board’s meeting on June 4th  to discuss opening up the lines of communication between the Boards.  Seelig recommends that the Board reply that one or more of the members of the Board of Selectmen and/or the Town Administrator will attend the meeting on June 4th  to discuss this topic.  The Planning Board also asked to be placed on the Selectmen’s agenda for the meeting on June 9th .  Seelig is not sure if it is for the topic and if so, whether both appointments are necessary but will find out.  
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to attend the planning board meting on June 4th.  

Andrews did mention that he might have a SL meeting that night.   
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Garron said that they met with the Planning Board when this first came up and talk about opening the line of communications so he as unsure why again.   
COVID 
Leave Policy
Out of State trips? Quarantine? Can employees use leave under these circumstances? When will “Halifax COVID Leave end? Probably should be tied to the end of a pay period.  Next pay period ends on Saturday, June 6th.
Millias said they need to do something and is in favor of the next pay period and Garron agreed.    Andrews said a policy needs to be in place and we need to at least open Town Hall. If there is work, employees should work and if not, they will have to use vacation and sick time. He understands that the drivers for the COA might not have the work.  Andrews further said that if there is work and they refuse to come in then they should not get paid.  Seelig asked if the work is not there do, we pay them for the additional hours.  Andrews asked the COA Director, Lawless who was listening how she handled it for the drivers, and she said they were not paid.  Andrews said the fiscally responsible thing to do is they get paid if the work is there.  Seelig said there is federal COVID leave where employees are paid if they need to quarantine and asked if they are allowing supplementary leave time.

What Seelig is hearing from the Board is starting with pay period beginning June 7, 2020 people will be paid for the number of hours they work and if there is no work or a reduced work schedule for them they can supplement the hours by using sick, vacation or personal leave.  If not working at all they can do the same thing.  
Andrews said that if the is work is there and one refuses to work he does not think they should be paid for not working.  Seelig said if we can only provide them with a certain amount of hours as it is our fault and they have no vacation, sick or personal leave then they still should get paid and the question would be should we pay for the additional hours since they is no other leave for them to use to cover those additional hours where we don’t have work for them.  Millias said that gets tricky and suggested seeing if there are other things for them to do but that may be a struggle too.  
Andrews asked Lawless what happened before when there was no work in her department, and they did not work their scheduled hours and she said they weren’t paid.  He thinks at this point the fiscally responsible thing to do is state things have changed – if there is work there is work and if not then they don’t get paid.  He knows this is hard.  
Garron asked what happens if for some reason they are exposed to COVID-19 and have to quarantine for a period of time?  Seelig said if they have to quarantine because of COVID the Federal legislation goes into effect and we are required to pay ten days of sick leave.  

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted that starting with the pay period beginning June 7, 2020 people will be paid for the number of hours they work and if there is no work or a reduced work schedule for them they can supplement the hours by using sick, vacation or personal leave.  If not working at all they can do the same thing and if no sick, vacation or  personal leave is available to an employee and the work is not there to meet their regular scheduled hours then they will not get paid.    
Work from Home Policy
Rotation? Department head decision? State continues to encourage work from home, especially in offices given the 25% capacity rule. What is equitable? Medical exception? Documentation? Set a date for return to workplace and/or a combination of work from home and work in the workplace? 
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Can employees use any leave (sick, vacation, personnel) to cover lost hours including situations in which a department may not able to return an employee to work for the same number of hours? For work from home, reiterate “punch-in/punch-out”, summary of week’s work, known schedule approved by department head.

Seelig said that we have employees who have come in everyday then we have others who rotate coming in the office then some who are working from home.  Then there are those who are at high risk with medical conditions.  He asked the Board what they wanted to do.  Millias said that it is getting tricky because there are offices that are taking payments.  He suggested polling the offices to see what they can do in their office.  Seelig said we are not ready to open the building to the public because we do not have the infrastructure ready.  The Fire Chief is getting masks – employees will need to wear them when leaving their own personal space.  Garron suggested drafting a letter to the department heads asking them to outline what they may need.   Andrews and Millias were on board with that.  Seelig said he will try and have Zoom meeting early next week with department heads and employees.  
Building Changes/Infrastructure
Seelig said some offices would like Dutch doors for re-opening.  We will need/should get signage for re-opening, shields, hand sanitizer stations, new filters for HVAC, move any desks to ensure social distancing, screens for windows.
Equipment/Supplies
Seelig needs to check with Scott and possibly the Fire Chief to see where things stand with masks, sanitizer, wipes, gloves, safety glasses, thermometer, gloves for job sites outside of Town Hall and proper disposal.  
State Policies & Phases/Town Services
Fields, beaches, and parks are open non-organized activities.  Playgrounds won’t be open until Phase 2 (earliest is June 8th).  Seelig said that we wait for the guidelines.  Courts can be used but don’t share equipment.  No pickup equipment. Sanitize hands and basketballs, tennis balls.
Contractors (third parties) Entering Buildings
Seelig said contractors will have temperature checks but at the same time we are going to have many people entering the building and cannot screen everyone.  Garron stated that they need to follow the same rules we are putting in place for the staff.  Seelig said he has seen lots of communities having employees do a check off list when they enter the building.  
Jean Gallant, Library Director, said that she has had staff in her building and has been paying COVID stay at home but if the work is not there will they have to leave times.  Seelig said that up until June 7th  they will get paid COVID pay but after that they will have to use leave time to make up the shortage in hours.  Garron said they will have to realize that once used up they will only get paid for the hours worked.  Gallant said that is totally acceptable as the BOS has been very good in paying everyone. 
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:26 p.m.
-------------------------------------------------

Gordon C. Andrews 
Clerk
/pjm
